COUNCIL WORKSHOP

A Council Workshop was held on January 25, 2019 at 9:00 a.m. with Council President Slavin
presiding. Council members present were Mr. Anderson (arrived at 9:14 a.m.), Mr. Sudler (departed
at 11:13 a.m.), Mr. Neil, Mr. Hare, and Mr. Lindell. Mr. Cole and Mr. Polce were absent.

Staff members present were Ms. Peddicord (arrived at 9:41 a.m., departed at 10:26 a.m., and returned
at 12:18 p.m.), Mrs. Mitchell (left at 10:06 a.m., and returned at 10:09 a.m.), Mr. Hugg, and
Mrs. McDowell. Mayor Christiansen (departed at 11:13 p.m., and returned at 12:37 p.m.) was also
present.

AGENDA ADDITIONS/DELETIONS

Mr. Slavin stated that due to a number of members’ commitments, Mrs. Donna Mitchell, City
Manager, had recommended changes to the agenda in an effort to adjourn by 3:00 p.m. Responding,
Mrs. Mitchell recommended deleting Planning for FY20 Budget - Other Areas, scheduled from 1:30
- 2:30 p.m., from the agenda, and moving Strategic Goals to 1:30 - 2:00 p.m. and Closing Remarks
and Council Comments to 2:30 - 3:30 p.m.

Mr. Sudler moved for approval of the agenda, as amended. The motion was seconded by
Mr. Neil and unanimously carried.

OVERVIEW AND STATE OF THE CITY
Mrs. Donna Mitchell, City Manager, read the following statement:

Overview

Our goal today is 1) to acknowledge the economic development that occurred the
past couple of years and its impact on our revenue, and 2) to provide an
understanding of the current state of our assets and the resources allotted to maintain
those assets. Many of these assets were constructed as a result of past development
activity similar to what we are experiencing today.

As you are all aware, Dover provides an extensive array of services, stemming from
governmental functions including public safety, planning and zoning, community
services, parks, library, streets, sanitation, emergency response, administrative and
central services, storm water management, wastewater utility, water utilities, and
electric utility. Each of the maps (Exhibit #1) around you provides context to the
size of the territory for each service and the quality of the assets that require
long-term maintenance and future replacement. Another map demonstrates by color
code all of the development that has occurred over the last 20 years (Exhibit #2).

While the majority of the discussion today will involve our infrastructure assets and
our challenges therein, we will also be reviewing for the upcoming budget request
for resource needs in several other Departments due to increase demands on current
staff that comes with our growth and regulations over the past 20 years. These
additional requests are five (5) in the Police Department, one (1) in Human
Resources, one (1) in the City Manager’s Office and two (2) part-time in Recreation.
These are requests that have been made for FY20 Budget. The FY20 Budget is very,
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very preliminary, so, some of these requests may not stay in the budget, since I still
haven’t done my review yet.

Revenue Trends

Our current year revenues are trending to budget when it comes to most of the lower
revenue classes. The ones that are trending a little higher are covering a shortfall in
police fines and red-light receipts. Major revenue sources that continue to exceed the
budget estimate are transfer taxes, municipal street aid (increased by the State budget
change this year), and property taxes due to the quarterly Billings on new
development.

Noteworthy is our 2018 revenues exceeded the budget estimate by $1.1M in light of
Inspection permits, $299,000, Court of Chancery Fees, $147,000, and Transfer
Taxes, $813,000. Our Utilities continue to tract to budget.

Challenges
Turnover and vacant positions continue to be a big challenge for the City. However,

it also appears to be a challenge for several of our other local governments and
employers.

In 2017, we had turnover of 54 positions with 16 retirements, 3 deaths, 27
resignations, and 8 terminations. In 2018, we had turnover in 34 positions with 9
retirements, 18 resignations, and 7 terminations.

We have 33 employees that can retire on non-FOP staff, 9 who can retire in the near
future, 14 police officers that can retire, and 19 in the near future.

When we break for lunch, I would encourage you to review the map boards and their
legends to gain an understanding of the size of the system that comes under your
governance.

Mrs. Mitchell reviewed a presentation entitled “State of the City, Assets, Maintenance and Resources
- Challenges, January 25, 2019” (Exhibit #3). Referring to the Sanitation Division, Mrs. Mitchell
noted that the City only received two (2) applications for the new Sanitation Supervisor position.
She explained that one (1) of the candidates was not strong enough for a supervisor position and the
other candidate did not return staff’s calls, so staff would be starting over.

Mr. Sudler asked how long the Sanitation Supervisor position had been vacant. Responding,
Mrs. Mitchell explained that this position was previously eliminated and one (1) supervisor had been
trying to handle multiple divisions; however, that wasn’t working, so she requested and Council
approved the creation of the Sanitation Supervisor position earlier this year.

Mr. Sudler asked if there was an exit questionnaire instrument for employees who leave the City.
In response, Mrs. Mitchell stated that the Human Resources Department does an exit interview.
Mrs. Kim Hawkins, Human Resources Director, explained that the Human Resources Department
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extends an invitation to civilians who are leaving the organization, however, it is not mandatory.
She noted that she would not want to conduct an exit interview under a mandatory situation.

Mr. Hare, referring to the issue of overgrowth in the alleys, asked if staff was notifying residents who
need to trim back their trees. He noted that he was previously notified that he needed to trim back
his trees or he would receive a fine. In response, Mrs. Mitchell stated that she was not certain that
staff was notifying residents in all cases because the City was not keeping up with it. She explained
that the presentation regarding the Planning and Inspections Department that Mr. Dave Hugg,
Director of Planning and Community Development, would be providing would elaborate on this
issue and the fact that the inspectors are unable to keep up with all the cases that they get on a daily
basis.

Mr. Neil noted that, unfortunately, there is going to be transition in her department. He asked
whether, in her analysis, there were enough people available for her to do research and gather the
information and materials that the City Manager will need now and in the future. Responding,
Mrs. Mitchell stated that the current staff can handle so much of'it; however, she thinks that the City
has a real need for a full time position to research and write grants. She explained that there are a
lot of missed opportunities because the City does not have someone focused on grants. She stated
that she had looked at hiring a firm, however, a firm would not really be focused on the community
because they have other clients.

Mr. Lindell stated that he thought it seemed that there were two (2) issues: 1) the City is short-staffed
across the board, and 2) positions aren’t being filled because people aren’t interested and the benefits
and pay aren’t attractive. Mr. Lindell asked if there is a list of the complaints that each department
receives. In response, Mrs. Mitchell noted that each of her major departments have a list of work
orders, and staff is working on a written weekly report for her, so she can see what items are
outstanding.

Mr. Lindell stated that members discussed many of these same issues last year and he thought they
needed to make some hard decisions. He explained that he thought they should be proactive instead
of reactive in addressing these issues, like the upcoming retirements in the Police Department, for
example. Mr. Lindell stated that he thought Council needed to start taking these issues seriously and
making decisions regarding the level of service the City needs and citizens want. In response to
Mr. Lindell, Mr. Slavin stated that he had been on Council for a number of years and he thought that
members did take it seriously. He noted that there were a series of decisions made, some while he
was on Council and some while he was not, which have made it very unattractive to be a new
employee for the City, and he thought the City was not living with the consequences of those
decisions. Mr. Slavin explained that the City has open positions for which no one applies, as a
consequence of not paying well, not having good benefit packages, and no longer having good
pension packages. He stated that the City is no longer an employer of choice in the area, but has
become the employer of last resort for a lot of people. Mr. Slavin stated that the City also cut the
levels of service and staffing, which takes a long time to recover from and the City has not recovered
yet. He explained that if Council is going to have those hard conversations, they will involve
discussions about raising taxes and revenue.
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Mr. Hare asked if Mrs. Mitchell was recommending a full-time, 40-hour per week grant writing
position. Responding, Mrs. Mitchell stated that she thought that if the City had a full-time grant
writer position, the City would be able to demonstrate that the cost of the position would be covered
with the grants and if that is not the case, the position would need to be eliminated. Mrs. Mitchell
stated that there are a lot of grants that the City is not utilizing and she thought it would require a
full-time person to find all the grant sources.

Mayor Christiansen stated that he concurred with Mrs. Mitchell’s observations in regard to grant
writing. He noted that the Dover Police Department has a person who is dedicated to writing grants
and they receive many grants. Mayor Christiansen indicated that there are a lot of grant opportunities
available that the City was letting pass by. He stated that he thought Mrs. Mitchell was being
innovative with her suggesting in hiring a grant writer and that members should trust her opinion in
regard to the position needing to be full-time, until she reports otherwise.

Mr. Sudler stated that he agreed with Mayor Christiansen, and suggested that the City contact
Delaware State University (DSU) to ask if they would be willing to assist until the position is
created. He explained that DSU had voiced that its willing to assist the City and he thought they had
excellent grant writers on their staff who would probably be willing to assist the City at no cost.
Mr. Sudler stated that he could help facilitate a discussion with DSU by reaching out to the president.

Mrs. Mitchell, referring to Mr. Slavin’s comment regarding salaries, stated that one of her concerns
is that the salary scale for non-bargaining positions had been in place for a number of years and only
consisted of a pay range, and she thought the City needed to give the non-bargaining employees the
same consideration in their salary scale that everyone else receives. She explained that the collective
bargaining units negotiated pay increases for each of the steps and employees advance a step each
year; however, non-bargaining employees only receive the increases that Council approves each year.
Mrs. Mitchell stated that she thought it was unjust for the non-bargaining employees that their salary
scale is never looked at in comparison to the market or adjusted. She advised that she thought it
should match the current market for the Dover area as closely as possible. Mrs. Mitchell noted that
she was not requesting any Council action at this time; however, she would be bringing proposals
to address some of these issues forward for the consideration of the Council Committee of the
Whole/Legislative, Finance, and Administration Committee.

Mr. Hare stated that he thought Council needed to address the issue regarding the 14 retirements
coming up in the Police Department. He noted that it takes approximately one (1) to one and a half
years for an officer to complete training and get on the street and, since public safety is of primary
importance, he did not think the City should wait for the officers to leave to fill the positions because
the City should not be short 14 officers. Responding, Mrs. Mitchell stated that she agreed and she
did not think the City should be short any staff because they are all necessary.

In response to Mr. Slavin, Mrs. Mitchell reminded members that in 2015 then Police Chief
Paul Bernat came to Council mid-year to request 10 additional positions because of upcoming
retirements at that time. Mr. Slavin stated that, having learned from that experience, if the City is
going to address this issue, it should be addressed through the budgetary process, not mid-year.
Mrs. Mitchell advised that she planned to bring forward all of the requests for additional positions
as part of the budget process.
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Mayor Christiansen stated that he concurred with Mr. Slavin that the staffing issues should be
addressed as part of the budgetary process, noting that in 2015 the Police Department was facing a
particular crisis. He advised members that 26 officers would be eligible to age out or retire over the
next two (2) years and the City needed to be prepared since, as Mr. Hare noted, it takes time to put
auniformed officer on the street and if the City does not follow through on the rules and regulations
established by the Council on Police Training, it creates a liability and puts people in harm’s way.

By unanimous consent, the meeting recessed at 9:55 a.m. and reconvened at 10:06 a.m.

PLANNING AND INSPECTIONS - CHALLENGES

Mr. Dave Hugg, Director of Planning and Community Development, reviewed a presentation entitled
“Activity and Personnel Comparison: The Past 20 Years, City of Dover Department of Planning and
Inspections” (Exhibit #4).

Responding to Mr. Slavin, Mr. Hugg advised that staff had looked at the option of the City no longer
completing plumbing inspections and relying on licensed plumbers to put the faith and credit of their
license behind their work. He explained that the City does not do electrical inspections and relies
on a third party, and there are times when the City will accept a third-party mechanical or plumbing
inspection either because the project is complex or just because of the workload. Mr. Hugg stated
that he thought the decision was made several years ago to keep the plumbing inspections as an
in-house function rather than relying on someone else.

Mr. Sudler asked how often Mr. Hugg conducted staff meetings to gather feedback from employees
regarding suggested changes to the departmental goal or vision. In response, Mr. Hugg stated that
the Planning and Inspections Department has a Manager’s Meeting every Monday at 8:30 a.m., and
a Roll Call Meeting every Thursday at 8:00 a.m. which includes every employee in the Department.
He advised that the purpose of these meetings is to share that type of information, explaining that
the Roll Call Meeting allows each employee an opportunity to comment on something that’s
happening or an issue they have. Mr. Hugg noted that his management style is to walk around and
talk to his employees and he is never shy about gathering a few of them to discuss a particular issue
or complaint. He stated that he is proud of the fact that they all work so closely together, noting that
it really is a team operation and the cross-training shows when you can walk in the front door to get
your building permit, for example, and be assisted by the Fire Marshal.

Responding to Mr. Sudler, Mr. Hugg stated that the City does not offer additional compensation to
employees who have multiple certifications. He explained that there are provisions which require
certain employees to have and maintain specific levels of certification, and the City does provide for
those employees to receive their training and certification. Mr. Hugg stated that he would prefer
there to be more money in the budget for certification and training.

Mr. Hugg advised members that the current Code regarding vacant buildings and dangerous
buildings was not working well, noting that people often take advantage of the exemptions without
following through. He explained, for example, that individuals will often list their property for sale
and provide the listing in order to qualify for the vacant building registration fee exemption, and as
soon as they receive the exemption, they will cancel the listing. Mr. Hugg stated that staffis working
with the City Clerk’s Office to bring forward an ordinance amendment for the adoption of the 2018
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International Property Maintenance Code (IPMC), which will include a new process for vacant
buildings and dangerous buildings. He explained that most jurisdictions traditionally adopt the
IPMC by reference in their Code and then include a list of exceptions; however, staff believes it
would be better to insert the IPMC within the Dover Code with the City’s exceptions included, with
the permission of the Code Council, so that there is only one (1) document to reference.

Mr. Slavin noted that he thinks the City’s vacant building and nuisance property ordinances both
need tweaking because people have learned how to work-around the rules.

Mr. Hare stated that he was talking to Mr. Hugg about buildings in his neighborhood that had been
vacant for at least 10 to 12 years and the fact that people take advantage of the exemptions when they
have no intention of selling their property. He suggested that staff prepare an ordinance amendment
to eliminate the registration fee exemption for having a property listed for sale, and instead refund
the registration fee once the property is sold.

Mr. Sudler noted that there are tree limbs on the electrical wires on the corner of his house, located
at 5 Mishoe Street, and asked whether individuals need to call to report these types of issues or if
inspectors also look for them when they are out. Responding, Mr. Hugg advised that if an inspector
determines that there’s an issue with vegetative growth on the electric wires, they will advise the
Electric Department because trees in wires is not one of the 26 items over which Code Enforcement
has specific jurisdiction. He stated that, likewise, vehicles abandoned on the street fall under the
jurisdiction of the Police Department, but Code Enforcement Officials will pass that information
along.

Mr. Sudler stated that he thought that the City’s ordinance requiring property owners to have snow
removed from sidewalks should be amended to increase the time for seniors. In response, Mr. Hugg
explained that he does not like to create deviations in ordinances and would rather have
administrative judgment and apply it fairly. He noted that one of the issues that he and Mr. Hare
constantly discuss is the length of time that individuals should be given to bring violations into
compliance. Mr. Hugg explained that staff will try to work with individuals who have made a
commitment; however, it is always a tough call.

Mr. Anderson indicated that the fees generated by the Department of Planning and Inspections help
the City expand during periods of economic growth, which are historically longer than periods of
economic stagnation. He asked how the increased activity is related to the fees when it comes to
staffing and other capabilities. In response, Mr. Hugg stated that the activities of the Department of
Planning and Inspections are highly susceptible to economic volatility. He noted that between 2007
and 2009 the number of permits and other activities were substantially lower. Mr. Hugg advised that
there this is one of the things his Department wrestles with. He explained that there was a lot of
economic activity in 2018; however, there are not a lot of big projects in the pipeline so far for 2019,
and they find that some blips in economic activity are simply a function of the complexity and size
of the projects. He stated, for example, that Clearview Meadows, was largely built out in 2018, so
it is likely that the City will see a slowdown in residential permits for part or all o 2019. Mr. Hugg
advised that this variability makes staffing difficult, because you have to decide whether to staff for
the peak or midpoint. He noted that utilizing a third-party service for building inspections is another
option.
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Mr. Hugg advised members that he thought that 2018 was a pretty good year in terms of construction
value and permits. He stated that the Department did about $170M worth of construction value
permits in 2017 and that $170M is ultimately assessed and built into the tax base, and should appear
in the tax revenues the following year. Mr. Hugg noted that the Department of Planning and
Inspections has never used revenue as a measure of success because it is so variable, explaining that
they could process 100 permits for single-family houses or one (1) permit for a 600-unit dorm and
the revenue could be the same. He stated that, although revenue is an important consideration, he
lets the City Manager figure out the implications of it, while he concentrates on the number of
inspections. Mr. Hugg informed members that the number of inspections could be five (5) times
higher than the number of building permits in a given year, explaining that each building has
footings, foundation, and framing, so one (1) permit could require three (3) inspections that would
only be counted once. Mr. Hugg noted that many projects also require mechanical inspections, as
well as rough and final plumbing inspections, so the reliance on a single number might not tell the
whole story.

Mr. Slavin suggested that Mr. Hugg keep an eye on the correlation between the number of permits
and the value of the construction being put in play in the City’s economy. Responding, Mr. Hugg
stated that it is an important number. He informed members that the construction value on the
residential side is much lower. He explained that the residential market in Dover tends to be in the
range for starter, first, and second homes, and is down from where it was five (5) or 10 years ago.

In regard to staffing, Mr. Lindell asked if there is any way to quantify the monetary and
non-monetary losses the City endures with high employee turnover and the lack of filling positions.
Responding, Mr. Hugg indicated that he did not know if there was a way to quantify the losses;
however, in terms of the workload, staff somehow continues to get everything done, although it may
take longer. He noted that they may do biannual inspections instead of annual inspections, but they
still continue to complete the inspections. Mr. Lindell stated that he thought it would be important
for members to consider the possible losses in time and money as a result of being short-staffed or
having constant turnover when they are making decisions on revenues and expenditures.

Mr. Hugg thanked Council for their support and cooperation, and urged them to advise anyone who
wants to do business with the City, to meet with staff early to discuss their ideas.

COST OF SERVICE - UTILITIES

Mrs. Donna Mitchell, City Manager, reminded members that a new electric rate study and new rates
were approved to try to get equity among the customer classes. She stated that since the study had
the City increase the rates every other year to get the City where it should be for cost of service, she
has asked Mr. Robinson, Electric Director, to bring the consultant back in prior to the next rate
increase to validate the FY 18 data to ensure the assumptions in the model are working as expected,
as well as to provide Mr. Robinson training on the model so he understands how it works.

Mrs. Mitchell advised that staff has requested a cost of service study this year for water/wastewater,
which will provide recommendations for what the City’s water and wastewater utility should be. She
noted that going forward members would see separate funds for the water and wastewater utilities.
Mrs. Mitchell explained that the Finance Department used to maintain many spreadsheets allocating
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the costs between the utilities; however, because of the new Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP)
System, they had separated the two (2) funds, as well as all of the assets and liabilities.

Mrs. Mitchell reviewed a presentation entitled “Cost of Service Utilities, January 25,2019 (Exhibit
#5), explaining that she is proposing to establish two (2) new enterprise funds, for sanitation and
storm water, in the FY 20 budget. She advised that the Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System
(MS4) permit created a lot of burden on the General Fund for storm water maintenance and one (1)
of the objectives is to make that a cost of service utility. Mrs. Mitchell stated that Kent County has
done this and most municipalities are going in this direction, noting that the City of Newark and the
City of Wilmington have both done so. She reminded members that the former City Manager
discussed this with Council in 2016 and she had mentioned it during the FY 19 budget presentation
as well; however, nothing had progressed, so she was planning to bring it forward in the FY 20
budget presentation.

Mrs. Mitchell noted that the enterprise funds would need to be phased in. She explained that the
storm water fund would go to a budget of $2.9M and she thinks charging a service fee to reach that
$2.9M budget would be very shocking to some of the City’s customers. Mrs. Mitchell stated that
she is looking at a transfer from the General Fund to supplement the costs for both new enterprise
funds until they can become self-sustaining.

Mr. Slavin advised that this is part of a philosophical approach to disaggregate services that have
typically been under the General Fund and paid for out of property taxes, noting that the City has a
large amount of nonprofit tax exempt properties. He stated that this service based model charges
everyone a fair amount for what they use, so the burden isn’t on private property owners to offset
the cost of services for not-for-profits. Mrs. Mitchell explained that once this process is complete,
there would be a Governmental Fund and five (5) enterprise funds. Mr. Slavin noted that there may
be more enterprise funds in the future.

Mrs. Mitchell asked that members let her know if they have any apprehension in moving forward
in this manner. She stated that Mrs. Sharon Duca, Public Works Director/City Engineer, helped her
prepare the presentations, and she asked Mrs. Duca here to wait to draft ordinances until Council
provides feedback regarding the concept.

Mr. Sudler stated that he was pleased to witness the City’s workforce close to fully staffed. He
indicated that every encounter he has had with the staff of the Customer Service Department has
been very professional and courteous. He noted that he knew there were a lot of challenges in the
past couple of years and he was glad to see that the culture of the workforce was changing for the
better. Mrs. Mitchell stated that it is the D.O.V.E.R. team.

Mr. Anderson asked what change Mrs. Mitchell was proposing that she wanted feedback regarding.
Responding, Mrs. Mitchell explained that she was only looking for feedback regarding the proposal
to establish two (2) new cost of service utilities, noting that she was not talking about rates at this
time. Mr. Anderson asked if the new cost of service utilities would result in some degree of property
tax relief since the City would be charging more in other areas. Mr. Slavin asked if it would result
in preventing taxes from going up in the future. Responding, Mrs. Mitchell stated that she had
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considered these aspects and is continuously looking out for the best interest of the customer
throughout the process.

By unanimous consent, the meeting recessed at 11:13 a.m. and reconvened at 12:18 p.m.

STRATEGIC GOALS, CLOSING REMARKS AND COUNCIL COMMENTS

Mrs. Donna Mitchell, City Manager, advised members that the facilities staff was working on a plan
to renovate the offices on the second floor of Weyandt Hall, formerly occupied by the State, and the
Department of Public Works would be moving in the spring, and there was potential that after that
the Human Resources Department would be moving to the third floor to allow for space in City Hall.
She explained that if the new staff positions are approved, there is not currently enough space for
them.

Mrs. Donna Mitchell, City Manager, reviewed a presentation entitled “Strategic Goals, dated
January 25, 2019” (Exhibit #6 Redacted). She informed members that the Facilities Manager
provided an assessment of all of the City’s buildings, which includes the improvements needed and
estimated costs. Mrs. Mitchell noted that some of the estimates are quotes from contractors,
however, some are not, because many contractors do not want to provide quotes if you’re not doing
a request for proposals (RFP). She stated that the Fire Marshal also compiled a list of all the fire
code and building improvements that need to be made from his perspective and included them in a
memo dated December 6, 2018 regarding City of Dover Buildings (Exhibit #7).

Mrs. Mitchell, referring to page 10 of the presentation entitled “Strategic Goals, dated January 25,
2019,” explained that her proposal is to locate the new central facility at Garrison because the City
has all the infrastructure in that site to get a return on its investment. She stated that she would like
to have an architectural engineer analyze all of the costs and options.

Mr. Neil stated that he thought that the best approach would be to invest immediately and start
working on whatever the City is going to do with regard to a City Hall. He indicated that he thought
it would be best to have a new, maximum secure building and save the money it is costing the City
to maintain two (2) old buildings, City Hall and Weyandt Hall, with continuous problems.

Mrs. Mitchell advised members that she is planning to bring forward a proposal for architectural and
engineering design, as well as a review of the salary pay scale to the Council Committee of the
Whole/Legislative, Finance, and Administration Committee.

Mr. Anderson, referring to page 10 of the presentation entitled “Cost of Service Utilities,
January 25, 2019,” asked whether the money was being collected for the White Oak and McKee tax
ditches the City is responsible for and, if so, who gets the tax money. Responding, Mrs. Mitchell
advised that the McKee tax ditch had an account; however, the balance was approximately $4,000.
She stated that the taxes collected go toward the maintenance along those properties taxed and the
City is responsible for the cost of maintaining the rest of the ditch. Mrs. Mitchell informed members
that the White Oak tax ditch was defunct but was being reactivated, explaining that they had
organized one (1) meeting and elected a board.
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Mrs. Mitchell informed members that the FY 20 budget would include narratives and mission
statements, so the public can see the mission statement, responsibilities, and major objectives of each
division. She stated that she will include the information for Council and requested that if members
send any particular information they would like included to the City Clerk’s Office.

Mr. Hare stated that he thought that even if a new City Hall is going to be built, the security issues
in the current City Hall should be addressed immediately because there have been problems
experienced and it would make employees feel safer. He asked whether Mrs. Mitchell needed
Council approval to move forward with the security improvements or if she could proceed next
week. Inresponse, Mrs. Mitchell stated that she considers moving employees to Weyandt Hall and
the security fixes temporary, short-term solutions, and in the long-term the City needs to look at the
building. She advised that staff was currently getting Weyandt Hall ready for the move; however,
she would work on developing a time line for the security improvements. She stated that if there is
not money available in the current budget she will need to bring a budget amendment request
forward for Council’s consideration.

Mr. Slavin clarified that Council was not currently discussing building a new City Hall, it was part
of a larger conversation about City-wide capital improvements and where they’re most effective.
He indicated that members have some ideas about how to improve the downtown, but they are also
aware of critical infrastructure needs. Mr. Slavin stated that if they are placing things in relative
order, it’s not a first priority at this moment but that they can still begin the process of thinking about
it.

Mr. Lindell stated that a member of a City committee that is also a non-profit organization had
expressed concern regarding the lack of a clear definition in Del. C., Title 81 regarding “by way of
an investment” as it relates to taxation. He suggested adding a standing item to the Council
Committee of the Whole agenda each year to address issues where there’s grey area. Mr. Slavin
asked Mrs. Traci McDowell, City Clerk, to add this as a regular feature of committee agendas.

Mr. Anderson asked if they would be discussing the Police Department and Library. Responding,
Mr. Slavin explained that the agenda had been amended at the beginning of the meeting.
Mayor Christiansen stated that he thought it would be appropriate for Police Chief Marvin Mailey
to be present if members were going to discuss the Police Department.

Mr. Slavin announced that he would not be seeking the Council presidency again in the spring. He
stated that he still had two (2) years left on his Council term and planned to be fully engaged in that
from a different role on Council other than Council President. Mr. Slavin stated that it had been his
honor to serve Council, and he appreciated the opportunity and the confidence members had in him.

Mr. Neil moved for adjournment, seconded by Mr. Hare and unanimously carried.



CITY COUNCIL WORKSHOP OF JANUARY 25, 2019 PAGE 11

Meeting adjourned at 12:39 p.m.

TRACI A. McDOWELL
CITY CLERK

All ordinances, resolutions, motions, and orders adopted by City Council during their Workshop of
January 25, 2019, are hereby approved.

ROBIN R. CHRISTIANSEN
MAYOR

/TM
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Exhibits

Exhibit #1 - Maps displayed by Mrs. Donna Mitchell, City Manager

Exhibit #2 - A map depicting development over the last 20 years, displayed by Mrs. Donna Mitchell, City Manager

Exhibit #3 - Presentation entitled “State of the City, Assets, Maintenance and Resources - Challenges, January 25,
2019”

Exhibit #4 - Presentation entitled “Activity and Personnel Comparison: The Past 20 Years, City of Dover Department
of Planning and Inspections”

Exhibit #5 - Presentation entitled “Cost of Service Utilities, January 25, 2019”

Exhibit #6 - Presentation entitled “Strategic Goals, dated January 25, 2019” (redacted)

Exhibit #7 - Memo dated December 6, 2018, from Jason Osika, Fire Marshal, regarding City of Dover Buildings
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ity of Dover, Delaware Council Workshop of 017252019  CIty Overview 2010

Population 2017: 38,061*
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Paper Map DISCLAIMER:
Kent Acres By acceptance of this map material, you agree to the following:

This map material is made available by the City of Dover, Delaware as a public sernvice.
The material is for reference purposes only, and the City makes no warranty,
representation, or guaranty as to the accuracy of the material. You release the City, its
Rodney _EI_IIE!I"IIZS_-, sl_er-.rants, and en'_plu';.n_ees, from any and all liability related to th_e rmtgen'al,
Village inciuding its accuracy, availability, use, and misuse. In no event shall the City be liable

for any direct or indirect damages suffered related to the use of this data including, but
not limited to, physical injury, death, property damage, economic loss, or other
consequential damages suffered by the Recipient or others arising from any
inadequacies of the digital data or the Recipient’s use of this data.

The material is in the public domain and may be copied without permission. Citation to
the source would be appreciated.

Any erors or omissions in the material should be reported to the City of Dower,
Delaware’s Public Services Department.

Date Printed: January 22, 2019 .
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